
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 10th June 2019 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Stockton, Cllr C Siely, Cllr V Howson, Cllr D Burke, Cllr T Love, Cllr D Mole
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
9 members of the public
1. To Welcome those present

2. To consider apologies for absence.  All Councillors were present
3. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Vattenfall declarations, as previously agreed.  Cllr C Siely – hedge cutting contracts
4. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 13th May 2019 and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
5. Chairman’s report 
5.1.1 Common ground document – VF.  The Chairman had been constantly working with VF to realign the SoCG.  He noted had VF would not be using the beach and would not be bringing HGVs into the car park.  In addition he noted that the green lane was protected and that no HGVs would go through the centre of the village.  He had also highlighted noise and lighting.  He explained that a representative from VF would be appointed as the Parish Council contact person, but that he had worked well so far with Andrew Hardcastle.  He noted that he anticipated that the start date of the works was something like 2023.  He also noted that there was a possibility that the conversations at Ministerial level with the ORS may hold things up.  
5.1.2 Coast Path realignment.  The Clerk had contacted Norfolk Trails, who had confirmed that the work was being undertaken but that due to various legalities, it was long winded and would take a long time
5.1.3 Other Councillor reports
5.1.3.1 Cllr Stockton noted that the caravan park owner had demolished the caravan near the edge of the cliff.  It was also noted that there was a significant Ragwort problem on the field opposite the Caravan Park, This was discussed at length and it was generally agreed that the landowner was undertaking all reasonable steps to ensure that the ragwort spraying would not impact on tourists/ parishioners
5.1.3.2 Cllr Burke noted that a motorboat engine had recently been stolen, ostensibly ‘to order’

5.1.3.3 Cllr Howson noted that the noticeboards required some maintenance.  Councillors explained that the parishioner who had built the noticeboards and had maintained them had now left the village.  Cllr Howson offered to monitor the noticeboards and remove unnecessary or irrelevant advertising

6. Correspondence
6.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  None available
6.2 Happisburgh Coastwatch.  Letter of thanks for donation.  Invitation to visit between 12 noon at 3pm Thursdays.  Noted with thanks
6.3 Rob Goodliffe, NNDC.  Response to request from the Clerk regarding the entrance to the Car Park.  Following the previous meeting, the Clerk had spoken with Rob Goodliffe at NNDC regarding the entrance to the car park.  He had not been able to advise on when the entrance to the car park could be lost to erosion, but he had suggested that the Parish Council progresses the car park extension as soon as possible
6.4 Environment Agency.  Consultation.  The Clerk had emailed this round Councillors for them to respond privately
6.5 District Cllr Lucy Shires.  Norfolk Day celebrations.  The District Cllr noted that Norfolk Day was due to take place on 27th July.  
6.6 Norfolk Trails.  Coast Path realignment.  Response received.  See item 6.1.2
7 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.04 pm
The Clerk read a note from Cllr Seward regarding NCC savings, as he had been unable to attend the meeting

D Cllr Lucy Shires explained that she had spoken to the planning and enforcement departments regarding the new caravan park, and that she had been reassured that the bund was currently within specification, but that the enforcement team would review it again in 12 months’ time.  In addition, she had discussed with the EP team the greenhouse, which is currently close to the cliff edge.  EP had written a report confirming that the greenhouse does not pose an immediate risk but that as it gets closer to the edge it will do.  Cllr Stockton kindly offered assistance, and that of others within the village, to remove the greenhouse when required.  
Cllr Shires also confirmed that the sandscaping was due to take place in August.  She thanked those people who had assisted in the removal of the Palm Oil on the beach
A parishioner noted that there was a ‘circular walk’ footpath sign missing from outside the church.  The Clerk would log this on the NCC website (ENQ900146659).  
A parishioner noted that the hedge outside ‘Melita’ is heavily overgrown, as in previous years (reported by Clerk: ENQ900146660 )

A parishioner placed on record her thanks to the RNLI and to some members of the public for their assistance with the moving of the bark for the playspace.  
The Chairman thanked the playspace co-ordinator for her work on a daily basis over many years managing the playspace

The owner of the property near the cliff on Beach Road had attended the meeting and reassured the Council that she took her responsibilities seriously regarding the encroaching cliff and the importance of not allowing items to fall over the cliff edge.  
7.1. The meeting was reconvened at 8.40pm

8 Agenda items

8.1. To discuss the relocation of the car park.  The Chairman had spoken with Matt Williams regarding the relocation of the car park.  He would be putting together a rough idea of costs and would also recommend an architect.  The Chairman assured the Council that the Highways department at NCC were supportive of the idea of using Lighthouse Lane.  The Council held a wide ranging discussion regarding the relocation of the car park.  The Chairman would speak with NNDC to discover if EN12 funds still existed.  
8.2. To consider whether the school might be granted an annual car park pass for the beach.  Two car park passes were granted.  Cllr Burke would pass these on to the School
8.3. To consider asking the County Councillor for money from his Highways budget for roundels near the school to reduce traffic speeds.  The Clerk noted that this would cost around £120.  The Council AGREED that it was in favour of having roundels
8.4. To confirm committee members
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8.5. To confirm the fixed asset register for 18/19 for the external audit.  AGREED
8.6. To confirm the Annual Governance Statement for F/Y 2018/19.  The Clerk read these statements to the Council, which AGREED them
8.7. To confirm the Accounting Statements for F/Y 2018/19.  The Council had received these figures by email, and AGREED them
8.8. To review car park revenue comparisons year on year.  NOTED
8.9. To consider a response to a consultation regarding extending the age range of children at Happisburgh Primary School.  Cllr Burke explained this consultation, which was noted by Councillors
8.10. To consider a donation to Happisburgh Primary School for £400 to support the ICT curriculum.  It was agreed that the Clerk would review the grant awarding policy during the month and revert at the July meeting, when this donation request would also be reviewed.  There was some discussion as to whether or not this ‘purple mash’ item could be considered as supplementing central government funding or whether it was a peripheral addition to the school.  
9 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had not been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman, as the Clerk had been undertaking the audit
9.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
9.1.1. None
9.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

	1.7.19
	DD
	Nest
	93.10
	

	
	814
	Clerk
	499.04
	

	10.6.19
	815
	HMRC Tax
	45.00
	

	10.6.19
	816
	Rookery Farm (Walcott) Ltd
	69.60
	11.60

	
	
	
	
	


	
	297
	Roy Cornell – June


	767.25
	

	10.6.19
	298
	K. Yui** . March - May P&D work
	258.30
	

	10.6.19
	299
	Nagels P&D tickets
	230.70
	38.45

	10.6.19
	300
	PHS group
	100.62
	16.77


9. The following Planning applications were considered:
9.1. None
10. Items for the Parish News:
10.1. Thanks to the RNLI and to members of the public for their help with bark at the playspace
11. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
12. Date of next meeting –Monday 8th July 2019 in the Wenn Evans Centre at 7.30pm
13. The meeting closed at 9.40pm 
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